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The Maine Message From SED Sherry Hamel 
As I wrap up my 7th month as the State Executive Director (SED), and 30 years as a 
career employee, I continue to be amazed at the success of FSA in Maine and the impact 
of our programs on the agricultural community.  In this new opportunity as the SED, I am 
fortunate to work closely with our dedicated employees, incredible sister agencies, 
supportive stakeholders, and of course our amazing producers, to ensure the needs of 
Maine agriculture are being met.  

With the ongoing pandemic challenges, climate change, and the growing concerns of 
PFOS/PFAS here in Maine, it is more important than ever to stay connected with your 
local FSA office.   Under the Biden-Harris Administration and the leadership of Secretary 
of Agriculture Vilsack, USDA/FSA is continuing to develop and implement ad-hoc 
programs to assist in the viability of our farming operations and ensure all producers have 
access to these programs.  At this time, we are also monitoring the drought conditions in a 
large portion of our state and appropriate disaster programs will be implemented when 
and if necessary. 

If you have not already done so, I encourage you to talk with your local County Executive 
Director regarding the upcoming County Committee elections and your eligibility to 
participate as a candidate and/or voter.  Committee members play a critical role in the 
day-to-day operations of the agency and are vital to how FSA carries out disaster, 
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conservation, commodity, and price support programs. This is your opportunity to have a 
say in how federal programs are delivered in our county.  

I look forward to traveling around our state to meet with local commodity groups and 
stakeholders, and I would love to visit YOUR farm!  Please reach out to me if you are 
interested in hosting a visit or would like FSA presence at a meeting. 

  

Important Dates: 

July 22nd Emergency Relief Program (ERP) Phase One Deadline for Specialty 
Crops indemnified through Crop Insurance 

August 5th Deadline for producers with expiring CRP contracts to submit offers for 
enrollment into CLEAR30 

August 19th 
Emergency Relief Program (ERP) Phase One Deadline for Specialty 
Crops indemnified through the Non-Insurable Crop Disaster Assistance 
Program (NAP) 

September 
30th 

Deadline to complete an ARCPLC Succession in Interest to 2022 
Contracts  

September 
30th 

2023 NAP application closing deadline for Value Loss Crops and 
Perennial Forages 

September 
30th 

Organic and Transitional Education and Certification Program (OTECP) 
Application deadline for the 2022 program year 

November 
20th 

2023 NAP application closing deadline for Perennial Fruits and 
Vegetables 

December 31, 
2022 

2022 FOOD SAFETY CERTIFICATION FOR SPECIALTY CROPS 
(FSCSC) application deadline 

December 31, 
2022 2023 NAP application closing deadline for Honey and Maple Sap 

 
Producers Have Until Aug. 1 to Submit FSA 
County Committee Nominations  
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Farmers and ranchers have until Aug. 1, 2022, to nominate candidates to serve on the 
County Farm Service Agency (FSA) Committees. The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) 
accepts nominations each year in certain Local Administrative Areas (LAAs) for individuals to 
serve on these locally led committees.   

Agricultural producers who participate or cooperate in a USDA program, and reside in the 
LAA up for election this year, may be nominated for candidacy for the county committee. A 
cooperating producer is someone who has provided information about their farming or 
ranching operation to FSA, even if they have not applied or received program benefits.   

Nationwide, more than 7,700 dedicated members of the agricultural community serve on 
FSA county committees. The committees are made up of three to 11 members who serve 
three-year terms. Individuals may nominate themselves or others and qualifying 
organizations may also nominate candidates. USDA encourages minority producers, 
women and beginning farmers or ranchers to nominate, vote, and hold office.  

Producers should contact their local FSA office today to register and find out how to get 
involved in their county’s election, including if their LAA is up for election this year. To be 
considered, a producer must be registered and sign an FSA-669A nomination form. Urban 
farmers should use an FSA-669-A-3 for urban county committees. The form and other 
information about FSA county committee elections are available at fsa.usda.gov/elections.    

Election ballots will be mailed to eligible voters beginning Nov. 7, 2022.  

 
Five Facts About the United States Drought 
Monitor 
This is likely no surprise to you, but drought persists across the western U.S. and is 
intensifying in some areas. No geographic area is immune to the potential of drought at 
any given time. The U.S. Drought Monitor provides a weekly drought assessment, and it 
plays an important role in USDA programs that help farmers and ranchers recover from 
drought. 

Fact #1 - Numerous agencies use the Drought Monitor to inform drought-related 
decisions. 

The map identifies areas of drought and labels them by intensity on a weekly basis. It 
categorizes the entire country as being in one of six levels of drought. The first two, None 
and Abnormally Dry (D0), are not considered to be drought. The next four describe 
increasing levels of drought: Moderate (D1), Severe (D2), Extreme (D3) and Exceptional 
(D4).  

While many entities consult the Drought Monitor for drought information, drought 
declarations are made by federal, state and local agencies that may or may not use the 
Drought Monitor to inform their decisions. Some of the ways USDA uses it to determine a 
producer’s eligibility for certain drought assistance programs, like the Livestock Forage 
Disaster Program and Emergency Haying or Grazing on Conservation Reserve Program 
acres and to “fast-track” Secretarial drought disaster designations.  
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Fact #2 - U.S. Drought Monitor is made with more than precipitation data. 

When you think about drought, you probably think about water, or the lack of it. 
Precipitation plays a major role in the creation of the Drought Monitor, but the map’s 
author considers numerous indicators, including drought impacts and local insight from 
over 450 expert observers around the country. Authors use several dozen indicators to 
assess drought, including precipitation, streamflow, reservoir levels, temperature and 
evaporative demand, soil moisture and vegetation health. Because the drought monitor 
depicts both short and long‐term drought conditions, the authors must look at data for 
multiple timeframes. The final map produced each week represents a summary of the 
story being told by all the pieces of data. To help tell that story, authors don’t just look at 
data. They converse over the course of the map-making week with experts across the 
country and draw information about drought impacts from media reports and private 
citizens 

Fact #3 - A real person, using real data, updates the map. 

Each week’s map author, not a computer, processes and analyzes data to update the 
drought monitor. The map authors are trained climatologists or meteorologists from the 
National Drought Mitigation Center at the University of Nebraska-Lincoln (the academic 
partner and website host of the Drought Monitor), the National Oceanic and Atmospheric 
Administration and USDA. The author’s job is to do what a computer can’t – use their 
expertise to reconcile the sometimes-conflicting stories told by each stream of data into a 
single assessment. 

Fact #4 - The Drought Monitor provides a current snapshot, not a forecast. 

The Drought Monitor is a “snapshot” of conditions observed during the most recent week 
and builds off the previous week’s map. The map is released on Thursdays and depicts 
conditions based on data for the week that ended the preceding Tuesday. Rain that falls 
on the Wednesday just before the USDM’s release won’t be reflected until the next map is 
published. This provides a consistent, week‐to‐week product and gives the author a 
window to assess the data and come up with a final map. 

Fact #5 – Your input can be part of the drought-monitoring process. 

State climatologists and other trained observers in the drought monitoring network relay 
on-the-ground information from numerous sources to the US Drought monitor author each 
week. That can include information that you contribute. 

The Drought Monitor serves as a trigger for multiple forms of federal disaster relief for 
agricultural producers, and sometimes producers contact the author to suggest that 
drought conditions in their area are worse than what the latest drought monitor shows. 
When the author gets a call like that, it prompts them to look closely at all available data 
for that area, to see whether measurements of precipitation, temperature, soil moisture 
and other indicators corroborate producer-submitted reports. This is the process that 
authors follow whether they receive one report or one hundred reports, although reports 
from more points may help state officials and others know where to look for impacts. 

There are multiple ways to contribute your observations: 
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1. Talk to your state climatologist - Find the current list at the American 
Association of State Climatologists website. 

2. Email - Emails sent to droughtmonitor@unl.edu inform the USDM authors. 
3. Become a CoCoRaHS observer - Submit drought reports along with daily 

precipitation observations to the Community Collaborative Rain, Hail & Snow 
Network. 

4. Submit Condition Monitoring Observer Reports (CMOR) - go.unl.edu/CMOR. 

For more information, read our Ask the Expert blog with a NDMC climatologist or 
visit farmers.gov/protection-recovery.  

  

 
2022 Avian Influenza in the United States - What 
you need to know!  
To date, USDA’s National Veterinary Services Laboratories has confirmed the presence of 
Highly Pathogenic Avian Influenza (HPAI) in commercial and backyard flocks in several 
states including State. Avian influenza viruses are classified as either “low pathogenic 
(LPAI)” or “highly pathogenic (HPAI)” based on their genetic features and the severity of 
the disease they cause in poultry. Caused by an influenza type A virus, HPAI can infect 
poultry (such as chickens, turkeys, pheasants, quail, domestic ducks, geese, and guinea 
fowl) and wild birds (especially waterfowl).   

The clinical signs of birds affected with all forms of Avian Influenza may show one or more 
of the following:  

• Sudden death without clinical signs  
• Decreased water consumption up to 72 hours before other clinical signs  
• Lack of energy and appetite  
• Decreased egg production  
• Soft–shelled or misshapen eggs  
• Swelling of the head, eyelids, comb, wattles, and hocks  
• Purple discoloration of the wattles, combs, and legs  
• Nasal discharge  
• Coughing, sneezing  
• Lack of coordination  
• Diarrhea  

In addition to the disease infecting domestic birds, it is important to know that wild birds 
can also be infected and show no signs of illness. They can carry the disease to new 
areas when migrating, potentially exposing domestic poultry to the virus. The APHIS’ wild 
bird surveillance program provides an early warning system for the introduction and 
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distribution of avian influenza viruses of concern in the United States, allowing APHIS and 
the poultry industry to take timely and rapid action.  

With the recent detections of avian influenza in wild birds and domestic poultry in the 
United States, bird owners should review their biosecurity practices and stay vigilant to 
protect poultry and pet birds from transmission of this disease. The following bio-safety 
guidelines are effective methods for safeguarding commercial operations and smaller 
flocks:   

• Backyard flock owners should practice strict biosecurity, including preventing birds 
from exposure and/or co-mingling with wild birds and other types of poultry.  

• Shower, change clothes, and clean and disinfect footwear before entering your 
poultry housing areas.  

• Respiratory protection such as a medical facemask would also be important and 
remember to always wear clean clothes when encountering healthy domestic 
birds.  

• Carefully follow safe entry and exit procedures into your flock’s clean area.  
• Reduce the attractiveness for wild birds to stop at your place by cleaning up litter 

and spilled feed around poultry housing areas.  
• If you have free range guinea fowl and waterfowl, consider bringing them into 

coops or flight pens under nets to prevent interaction of domesticated poultry with 
wild birds and their droppings.  

• It is best to restrict visitors from interacting with your birds currently.  
• Do not touch sick or dead wildlife and keep them away from domestic poultry  
• Try not to handle sick or deceased domestic birds (if you must, use proper 

personal protective equipment to minimize direct contact and cautiously disinfect 
anything that comes into contact with the deceased and or sick bird).  

As part of the existing USDA Avian Influenza response plans, Federal and State partners 
as well as industry are responding quickly and decisively to these outbreaks by following 
these five basic steps:  

• Quarantine – restricting movement of poultry and poultry-moving equipment into 
and out of the control area;   

• Eradicate – depopulate the affected flock(s);   
• Monitor region – testing wild and domestic birds in a broad area around the 

quarantine area;   
• Disinfect – kills the virus in the affected flock locations; and   
• Test – confirming that the poultry farm is AI virus-free.    

Sick or deceased domestic birds should be reported to your local veterinarian. Positive 
domestic cases are handled by APHIS and its partners. States that have confirmed cases 
of Avian Influenza should work closely with USDA-APHIS on surveillance, reporting and 
control efforts.  Disposal methods will be evaluated on a case-by-case basis depending on 
a variety of factors, including the size of the flock, space requirements, associated costs, 
local conditions, and applicable laws/regulations.   



The United States has the strongest Avian Influenza surveillance program in the world, 
where we actively look for the disease and provide fair market value compensation to 
affected producers to encourage reporting.  

If you do not raise domestic birds or have a poultry operation but you encounter sick or 
dead wild birds, please use bio-safety measures, and report your findings through USDA’s 
toll-free number at 1-866-536-7593.   

According to the Centers for Disease Control, this strain of Avian Influenza is a low risk to 
the public. While the transmission rate from animals to humans is low, it is a zoonotic 
disease, meaning it can be shared between species. To learn more about Avian Influenza 
and to remain up to date on the latest related news and information, you can visit the 
USDAAPHIS webpage.   

 
Ask the Expert: A Farm Operating Loan Q&A 
with Jack Carlile 
In this Ask the Expert, Jack Carlile, Farm Loan Manager for the USDA Farm Service 
Agency (FSA), answers questions about farm operating loans and when producers should 
apply in order to secure funds for the current crop year. 

As the Farm Loan Manager for the Cherokee County Service Center, Jack is responsible 
for managing the loan making and loan servicing activities for five counties in northeast 
Oklahoma.  His office provides services for over 650 farm loan customers. Jack was 
raised on a cross bred cow/calf operation that his grandparents started. Over the years, 
each generation has added to the operation by purchasing additional pasture. The 
operation also grows and bales their own hay. Jack’s agriculture background and degree 
in agriculture economics from Oklahoma State University help him better understand the 
financing needs of his producers. 

Who can apply for FSA Farm Loans? 

Anyone can apply for FSA’s loan programs. Applications will be considered on basic 
eligibility requirements. To apply for a loan, you must meet the following general eligibility 
requirements including: 

• Be a U.S. citizen or qualified alien. 
• Operator of a family farm or ranch. 
• Have a satisfactory credit history. 
• Unable to obtain credit elsewhere at reasonable rates and terms to meet actual 

needs. 
• Not be delinquent on any federal debts. 

What can I purchase with operating loans? 

Farm Operating Loans are traditionally used for purchasing capital items such as farm 
machinery, equipment, or livestock.  Loan funds can also be used to help pay typical 
operating expenses for farming and ranching operations. For example, a rancher may use 
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an operating loan to purchase forage for his cattle to feed them through the winter or a 
row crop producer may use an operating loan for paying for inputs like seed or fertilizer.  

What is the maximum loan amount and terms? 

The maximum loan amount for a Direct Farm Operating Loan is $400,000. Direct loans 
are made and serviced by FSA. 

Producers can also apply for Guaranteed Operating Loans that are made by your 
commercial lender, and guaranteed against loss by FSA. The maximum loan amount for a 
Guaranteed Farm Operating Loan is $1,825,000. Loan terms for operating loans range 
from one to seven years. 

How do I apply? 

If you’re interested in applying for a farm loan, you can pick up an application by visiting 
your local FSA office. Visit farmers.gov to find the USDA Service Center nearest you.  

When applying for a loan, you will need a business plan, which must include: 

• Your mission, vision, and goals for your farm or ranch. 
• Your current assets and liabilities. 
• Marketing Plan (what your operation will produce and where you will market and 

sell your products.) 
• Whether the amount of income your operation generates will be enough to pay 

your business and family living expenses.   

When should I apply for an operating loan? 

I would recommend beginning the application process a few months in advance of 
needing the funds to allow time for the request to be processed, and for any necessary 
security checks and searches to be completed.  That allows time for the funds to be 
available for your use when most needed.  

Where can I find more information? 

To learn more about FSA loans visit farmers.gov/loans or fsa.usda.gov/farmloans.  Fact 
sheets and application packages are also available at your USDA Service Center. To 
learn more about other types of FSA loans or to find the right loan for your operation, use 
the Farm Loan Discovery Tool by visiting farmers.gov/loans/farm-loan-discovery-tool. 

 
USDA Announces Assistance for On-Farm Food 
Safety Expenses for Specialty Crop Growers   
Agriculture Secretary Tom Vilsack announced that the U.S. Department of Agriculture 
(USDA) plans to provide up to $200 million in assistance for specialty crop producers who 
incur eligible on-farm food safety program expenses to obtain or renew a food safety 
certification in calendar years 2022 or 2023. USDA’s new Food Safety Certification for 
Specialty Crops (FSCSC) program will help to offset costs for specialty crop producers to 
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comply with regulatory requirements and market-driven food safety certification 
requirements, which is part of USDA’s broader effort to transform the food system to 
create a more level playing field for small and medium producers and a more balanced, 
equitable economy for everyone working in food and agriculture.   

Specialty crop operations can apply for assistance for eligible expenses related to a 2022 
food safety certificate issued on or after June 21, 2022, beginning June 27, 2022. USDA is 
delivering FSCSC to provide critical assistance for specialty crop operations, with an 
emphasis on equity in program delivery while building on lessons learned from the 
COVID-19 pandemic and supply chain disruptions. Vilsack made the announcement from 
Hollis, N.H., where he toured a local, family-owned farm and highlighted USDA’s efforts to 
help reduce costs for farmers and support local economies by providing significant funding 
to cut regulatory costs and increase market opportunities for farmers in New Hampshire 
and across the nation. 

Program Details  

FSCSC will assist specialty crop operations that incurred eligible on-farm food safety 
certification and related expenses related to obtaining or renewing a food safety 
certification in calendar years 2022 and 2023. For each year, FSCSC covers a percentage 
of the specialty crop operation’s cost of obtaining or renewing their certification, as well as 
a portion of their related expenses.  

To be eligible for FSCSC, the applicant must be a specialty crop operation; meet the 
definition of a small business or very small business; and have paid eligible expenses 
related to the 2022 (issued on or after June 21, 2022) or 2023 certification.  

Specialty crop operations may receive assistance for the following costs:  

• Developing a food safety plan for first-time food safety certification. 
• Maintaining or updating an existing food safety plan. 
• Food safety certification. 
• Certification upload fees. 
• Microbiological testing for products, soil amendments and water. 
• Training 

FSCSC payments are calculated separately for each category of eligible costs. A higher 
payment rate has been set for socially disadvantaged, limited resource, beginning and 
veteran farmers and ranchers. Details about the payment rates and limitations can be 
found at farmers.gov/food-safety. 

Applying for Assistance  

The FSCSC application period for 2022 is June 27, 2022, through January 31, 2023, and 
the application period for 2023 will be announced at a later date. FSA will issue payments 
at the time of application approval for 2022 and after the application period ends for 2023. 
If calculated payments exceed the amount of available funding, payments will be 
prorated.  
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Interested specialty crop producers can apply by completing the FSA-888, Food Safety 
Certification for Specialty Crops Program (FSCSC) application. The application, along with 
other required documents, can be submitted to the FSA office at any USDA Service 
Center nationwide by mail, fax, hand delivery or via electronic means. 

Producers can visit farmers.gov/food-safety for additional program details, eligibility 
information and forms needed to apply.  

 
FSA Offers Joint Financing Option on Direct 
Farm Ownership Loans  
The USDA Farm Service Agency’s (FSA) Direct Farm Ownership loans can help farmers 
and ranchers become owner-operators of family farms, improve and expand current 
operations, increase agricultural productivity, and assist with land tenure to save farmland 
for future generations. 

There are three types of Direct Farm Ownership Loans: regular, down payment and joint 
financing. FSA also offers a Direct Farm Ownership Microloan option for smaller financial 
needs up to $50,000. 

Joint financing allows FSA to provide more farmers and ranchers with access to capital. 
FSA lends up to 50 percent of the total amount financed. A commercial lender, a State 
program or the seller of the property being purchased, provides the balance of loan funds, 
with or without an FSA guarantee. The maximum loan amount for a joint financing loan is 
$600,000, and the repayment period for the loan is up to 40 years. 

The operation must be an eligible farm enterprise. Farm Ownership loan funds cannot be 
used to finance nonfarm enterprises and all applicants must be able to meet general 
eligibility requirements. Loan applicants are also required to have participated in the 
business operations of a farm or ranch for at least three years out of the 10 years prior to 
the date the application is submitted. The applicant must show documentation that their 
participation in the business operation of the farm or ranch was not solely as a laborer. 

For more information about farm loans, contact your local County USDA Service Center or 
visit fsa.usda.gov. 

 
Preauthorized Debit Available for Farm Loan 
Borrowers 
USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) has implemented pre-authorized debit (PAD) for 
Farm Loan Program (FLP) borrowers. PAD is a voluntary and alternative method for 
making weekly, bi-weekly, monthly, quarterly, semi-annual or annual payments on loans. 

PAD payments are pre-authorized transactions that allow the National Financial and 
Accounting Operations Center (NFAOC) to electronically collect loan payments from a 
customer’s account at a financial institution. 
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PAD may be useful if you use nonfarm income from regular wages or salary to make 
payments on loans or adjustment offers or for payments from seasonal produce stands. 
PAD can only be established for future payments. 

To request PAD, customers, along with their financial institution, must fill out form RD 
3550-28. This form has no expiration date, but a separate form RD 3550-28 must be 
completed for each loan to which payments are to be applied. A fillable form can be 
accessed on the USDA Rural Development (RD) website at 
rd.usda.gov/publications/regulations-guidelines. Click forms and search for “Form 3550-
28.” 

If you have a “filter” on the account at your financial institution, you will need to provide the 
financial institution with the following information: Origination ID: 1220040804, Agency 
Name: USDA RD DCFO. 

PAD is offered by FSA at no cost. Check with your financial institution to discuss any 
potential cost. Preauthorized debit has no expiration date, but you can cancel at any time 
by submitting a written request to your local FSA office. If a preauthorized debit agreement 
receives three payment rejections within a three-month period, the preauthorized debit 
agreement will be cancelled by FSA. The payment amount and due date of your loan is 
not affected by a cancellation of preauthorized debit. You are responsible to ensure your 
full payment is made by the due date. 

For more information about PAD, contact your local County USDA Service Center or visit 
fsa.usda.gov. 

 
Persons with disabilities who require accommodations to attend or participate in any 
meeting/event/function should contact Mary Anne Coffin at 207-990-9140 or Federal 
Relay Service at 1-800-877-8339. 

All USDA Service Centers are open for business, including some that are open to visitors 
to conduct business in person by appointment only. All Service Center visitors wishing to 
conduct business with the Farm Service Agency, Natural Resources Conservation 
Service, or any other Service Center agency should call ahead and schedule an 
appointment. Service Centers that are open for appointments will pre-screen visitors 
based on health concerns or recent travel and visitors must adhere to social distancing 
guidelines. Visitors are also required to wear a face covering during their appointment. 
Field work will continue with appropriate social distancing. Our program delivery staff will 
be in the office, and they will be working with our producers in office, by phone, and using 
online tools. More information can be found at farmers.gov/coronavirus.  

 

 

 
Maine /USDA Service Center 
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967 Illinois Avenue 
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Farm Service Agency 

Sherry Hamel, 207-990-9140 

State Executive Director  
sherry.hamel@usda.gov 

Website:  www.fsa.usda.gov/me 

  

Natural Resources Conservation Service 

Matt Walker, 207- 990-9585 

State Conservationist 
matt.walker@usda.gov 

Website:  www.me.nrcs.usda.gov 
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